
SUNAPEE BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

MEETING 

6:30PM Town Office Meeting Room 

Monday, October 31, 2022 

 

Present: Vice-Chairman Suzanne Gottling, Chairman Josh Trow, Selectman Jeremy Hathorn, 

Selectman Fred Gallup, Selectmen Carol Wallace, Shannon Martinez-Town Manager, Allyson 

Traeger-Executive Assistant. 

 

1. REVIEW OF ITEMS FOR SIGNATURE: 

CZC’s:  

PARCEL ID: 0125-0018-0000 44 White Shutters, Joseph & Amy Thomas 

Motion to approve CZC’s by Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Gallup. All voted 

in favor. 

 

LAND DISTURBANCE BOND:  

PARCEL ID: 0125-0018-0000 44 White Shutters, Joseph & Amy Thomas  

PARCEL ID: 0112-0005-0000 39 Tilson Point Road, Sue Campbell  

Motion to approve LAND DISTURBANCE BOND by Selectman Gallup seconded by 

Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 

Selectman Wallace asked if they have approved the CZC for PARCEL ID: 0112-0005-0000 39 

Tilson Point Road, Sue Campbell already and is the order normally to have a CZC approved first 

and then a Land Disturbance Bond approved. 

Chairman Trow said that he does not think that there is a hard requirement on the order. 

Mr. Hazelton said that they have their CZC but are waiting for additional documentation.  

 

DRIVEWAY PERMIT:  

PARCEL ID: 0238-0077-0000 77 Upper Bay Road, James Woodley 

Motion to approve DRIVEWAY PERMIT by Selectman Wallace seconded by Vice-

Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

 

PROPERTY TAX REFUNDS:  

PARCEL ID: 0148-0001-0000 Edgemont Road, Heath Revocable Trust.   

Motion to approve PROPERTY TAX REFUNDS by Vice-Chairman Gottling seconded by 

Selectman Hathorn. All voted in favor. 

 

2. APPOINTMENTS 

7:00PM-Jackie Smith-Presentation of Citizen Concern 

Jackie Smith submitted the photos to Town Manager Martinez and the board.  

Chairman Trow explained that the concern here is that this is a residential property used as a 

business location and that there is a concern about what is on the site and then the traffic and 

visually other things, explained shortly. 

Ms. Smith said that people are concerned because it is a commercial business and whether it is 

allowed in that residential property, and they are concerned if there is any usage of oil and gas. 

She had read that a quart of oil dripped in the ground can affect 250.000 gallons of water and if it 



is gasoline, it can affect millions of gallons of water. Then there is fire concern because the 

mobile home is full of wood, so it is just a fire waiting for a match and there are pieces of 

equipment around with oil and gas in them. One of the resident’s concerns was the noise, another 

was upset about the piles of snow from the plow left on the side of the road and the cars do not 

have space for parking, so other cars were forced to drive on the wrong side of the road. They are 

concerned about the animals being there, critters, germs on the ground. The directions from her 

attorney for Sullivan County were that this is a “zoning and land use regulation issue” and that 

Sunapee’s town manager and selectmen should seek out advice from Sunapee’s town lawyer. In 

2006 there were some issues on Lake Sunapee and section 114 regarding “junk yard” was 

applied. They think if that is good enough for the lake, it is good enough for their houses on 

North Road or any house in this town. 

The Town Manager Martinez said that they have looked into the questions about this business, 

and it is grandfathered in 1993, and all the paperwork has been done. They have talked to 

Michael Marquise about the precedents and what they have done before. They have also had a 

kind and deliberate conversation with the owner who has been very collaborative and willing to 

work together. He has dumpsters and is cleaning things up.   

Ms. Smith said that the dumpsters have been there this week and the past week too, trying to 

clean the mess up and she is appreciative of that, and he is trying to redeem himself. That never 

should have happened in the first place, to be completely in disregard of your neighbors, the 

neighborhood is not a good thing, and to think that people are just going to sit back and take it. 

Nobody in this room would want that in their neighborhood or next to them. 

Selectmen Wallace asked if they have reviewed all of the zoning requirements of the business, 

whether it is allowable there. 

Chairman Trow said that is the point of being grandfathered, predated to the zoning restrictions, 

and this property has a document of being grandfathered in 1993. 

Ms. Smith said that on Google Earth there are pictures from thirteen years ago and it does not 

show that there was any business there back then. She said that she would like the town lawyer 

to get involved and get this ironed out.  

Chairman Trow argued that a physical status of it is different from being a business. 

Vice-Chairman Gottling asked if she knows that anybody lives in that property and Ms. Smith 

replied that she had not seen anybody there at night when she would pass by the place. 

Robin Saunders from the audience added that the property is within Perkins Pond water shed, so 

they have concerns about the pollutants that might be coming in because of what is being put in 

that property. She asked for the property to be assessed for pollutants. 

Selectmen Wallace asked if they had any department that would do an environmental review. 

Chairman Trow said that a health officer could technically do that, but he does not know if that is 

the concern for this case. He does not know if anything had been dumped there, it is not his 

property. Town Manager Martinez said that to be fair Ms. Smith had a complaint, she had been 

talking about it for quite some time, she has done research, and they will consider that. However, 

there is also another person and other people involved in this and they have to be fair and 

rational, reasonable and to understand what their ordinances are saying about what they allow 

and do not allow; what they say is that it is grandfathered. Ms. Smith has a right to be concerned 

but the individual in question had put forth a dumpster and understood that it went bit too far and 

he is making an effort to make it right, so they continue to move forward. If they get to a place 



where people are not doing what they need to do or they find out that something has happened, 

then they will react. 

Ms. Smith replied that she had tried to get attention about a fire that could happen there two 

years ago, and nothing was done and that is not a way to manage a town. 

Mr. Leavitt, the owner of the property, said that the equipment parked next to the building is 

stuff that is new. His brother has lived in that building back when his father was alive. The trailer 

was going to be removed but, on his documents, it says that it is a storage building and that is 

what he pays taxes on that trailer, for storage, so it can be used for storage. For the runoff on 

Perkins Pond, he said that he can take her there right now, there is another landscape business 

that has lawn mowers, trailers, trucks right on the pond, so maybe she could be going after them. 

About the water contamination, he said that anybody in this town that has a tractor, a truck, and 

lawn mower, better be assessed also. This is not the only yard that looks like this; there are a lot 

like it in town. He has a dumpster there and was in contact with the Town Manager. He said that 

nobody talked to him personally and nobody had sent him a letter. He was not even there when it 

had happened, and he was lucky to find out from a friend and that is how he had come to this 

meeting. He had come to the town office and then got a dumpster and started cleaning. He would 

like somebody to prove that he is dumping oil and gas on the ground just because the equipment 

is there. It is a $300.000 worth of equipment, and he hopes there is no leaking of oil and gas, or it 

is going to go back. There is a 2020 Ford F-150, a brand-new skid steer, a tractor and it better not 

be leaking. For employees parking on the road, he showed a report from the Town Police 

Department from 2005 that there was not one report of a vehicle blocking the road. In addition, 

for people blocking the road in the winter, he said that right now he has two employees there; 

one takes the work truck at home, so it is not even there and the other one is his stepson, who is a 

seasonal worker. He also has one part-time employee and that is it. They take care of the 

cleaning up. 

Ms. Smith asked him if someone lived there and that on the deed it says three years of resident. 

Mr. Leavitt replied that he just said that his brother Tim is living there, he had been living there, 

and if you look at the deed, it actually says it is from 1996, his father had died in 2013. 

Chairman Trow said that they are not going to get at the bottom of anything tonight and one 

thing that is somewhat evidentially clear is that there was probably some lack of communication. 

At the end of the day nobody is going to be 100% happy with the end result, because that is how 

the compromise works. He thinks that they all can get to a point where they will feel better, and 

they can agree that nothing illegal is going on and the owner can keep the property however he 

feels like, as long as it is not a health hazard.                    

  

7:10PM-Cariann Zandell-HR, Personnel 2023 Changes 

Town Manager Martinez gave a brief introduction that overall, they will revamp their HR 

manual between 2023-2024 and right now since they are going into the budget season, they 

would like to introduce some changes to the board and give them something to consider, because 

it impacts the budget. 

Ms. Zandell said that going through recruitment of the last three new hires, they had been turned 

down frequently and they had to look at their Time Off policies where they have suggested some 

changes. Currently their vacation policy is for employees that are hired this year are accruing 

time for next year, so they are proposing to move into a typical accrual schedule where the 

employees accrue hours weekly and can use them right away. They are not changing the number 



of vacation hours, just the ones available to the employees. Currently part-timers that work 20 

hours a week regularly are qualified for vacation based on accrued hours. Next, they would like 

to revise the holiday policy and mirror the federal holidays and that way they can increase them 

by three per year for each employee and would have 11 instead of 8 holidays that they have 

currently. Town Managed had proposed the longevity bonus for 5, 10, 15 years, and all 

employees would be eligible for it. Currently, every December 1, full-time employees have 80 

sick hours and if it is not used by the end of the year, it is paid out with the first pay of 

December. They are trying to balance that out, and proposing to do away with the pay out, if it is 

not used, it can accrue every year, up to 240 hours and if never paid out in a lump sum upon 

termination, it is not paid out anymore. Next, the overtime proposal is to go towards a standard 

overtime policy that only adds hours worked over 40, per Department of Labor. 

The board discussed the proposed changes and generally, they did not have any objections over 

the proposed changes except the proposed changes of accrued sick hours and longevity pay. 

They agreed to look at more proposals at the next budget meeting regarding these changes.           

  

7:30PM- Fire Department 

Chief Galloway and John Paris started the presentation explaining how the firefighters were paid 

$1 per hour and then $1 per call, which then changed for them to be paid $10 per point and one 

point was equivalent to an hour of work. Then they moved up to where they are today where 

they are paid based on hourly rate of what certification they have. They currently have 28 active 

people on the roster, one part-time chief. 16 of them have EMT certificate, 16 certified 

firefighters and a handful that are not certified, they are entry level. He continued that they need 

to work on their ability to respond to calls and said that in the past three years they have been 

gone through three different data entry systems which causes issues in all call numbers and 

ability to show reports. The number of unanswered calls so far this year is 32 and could be up to 

40 by the end of the year, because of the lack of staff. They have mutual agreements with other 

neighboring towns for different emergencies when they cannot make it to a specific call. The 

current response time averages over 10 minutes. Chief Galloway continued to speak on the other 

duties required of the fire department not typically reported in the town report, including 

permitting, legal requirements, and inspections. 

They are proposing 24/7 full-time coverage with staff including a full-time Fire Chief, which is 

proposed to cost $723,009 in the total budget. Mr. Paris explained about the ISO rating that 

would affect the homeowner insurance with a full-time fire department and reporting. 

Joan Puchtler from the audience said that people from the town need to get more information on 

how the Fire Department is going to get full-time and how much that is going to cost to the town 

budget before they vote for the changes. 

Chairman Trow explained that the this is the first presentation and is about proposed changes 

from the Fire Department. They need to be approved by the Board of Selectmen before they 

move forward and inform the public and noted that everything is done transparently. 

John Augustine (via ZOOM) said that when you see numbers on a page so different from one 

town to another, it raises the question if those are apples to apples comparisons. Because of the 

notable change in the Fire Ward structure and Fire Chief’s position, since the Fire Wards are 

appointed by the Board of Selectmen, is there any performance review process or evaluation 

process? He added that if the board goes forward with this proposal and the voters approve of it, 

would there be comprehensive job search for the new full-time Chief similar to the Police Chief. 



On a separate point, he said that on the default it seems as if to ask the tax payers for more 

money when there are alternative sources of funding. His understanding is that there is a Fire 

Fighter’s Association, very dedicated non-profit group that supports the organization and it 

receives an annual amount of donations and contributes and if there is any opportunity to 

increase that private source of funding. He added that one way to fund this would be to increase 

employee contribution to the health insurance, which is currently 10% and if that goes to 11% or 

12% could create a significant amount of additional money. 

Chairman Trow replied that the appointment is the same as other cases where the Board of 

Selectmen appoints and there is no evaluation process. The Fire Chief appointment is for 18 

months the first time and 2 years after that, the chief is at six months currently. They do expect 

that the Town Manager and the Fire Chief will work together and have conversations about their 

abilities to do whatever they need to do. About the comprehensive job search for the new full-

time Chief, he said that there has not been a full discussion on the topic, and it is to be 

determined. On the Fire Association, he said that it entirely depends on the year, and they can 

ask the Fire Fighter’s Association but last year and this year there are items that had been 

purchased for the department that would not have been feasible if not for the association. He 

mentioned the CPR device, blankets for car fires, safety items, and the replacement boat.  

Selectmen Wallace added that they would need to develop some metrics in order to compare the 

numbers of missed calls and response time versus those numbers with the fully staffed 

department. 

Chief Galloway said that a lot of people do not understand that when he had become Chief, he 

did a full process and presentation to three boards before he got picked and then he had an 18-

month probationary period. He also spoke about the number of grants that they have applied for 

and received. 

Chris Whitehouse said that the $350.000 is not 12 cents from the tax rate; it is probably 20-25 

cents. He added that larger towns have larger budgets and many more people than Sunapee. They 

also do not have equal amounts of fires. He suggested that they also have equipment that could 

be eliminated to help pay for full-time employment. He said that 50 plus percent of calls are 

emergencies like car crashes, medical emergencies, so they need an ambulance and emergency 

response vehicle. Those calls assert that they as a Fire Department need to prepare for that not 

just have the status quo and create positions but not actually back up those needs. He commented 

that the Chief of Police went to a rigorous process, and he thinks that was ethical, but he also 

believes that if they are going to elect a full-time Fire Chief, the most qualified person needs to 

get that job. He asked the board if they think it is important to have a full-time Fire Department 

that they would risk not allowing people who work for the town as full time employees to get a 

raise based on that. 

Mr. Paris said that what they are looking to do is to have staff 24 hours a day that are medically 

trained. What they do not have is the extra piece of equipment to transport them that is currently 

contracted. 

Chairman Trow said that department’s per diems are trained and skilled enough to respond to the 

calls, because they are not just hiring firefighters but safety services personnel. They do have 

other vehicles besides two engines and a rescue truck, a pumper, and a tanker. 

Chief Galloway said that he does not think that they have too much equipment; they actually 

have not enough if certain things happen, and they can go back and forth about if they need it or 

not need it. 



Joan Puchtler said that she finds it hard to believe that they have 32 unanswered 911 phone calls 

because those calls go through dispatch in New London and the Police Department answers 

them. She was confused that 911 would not pick up these calls in New London. She felt that they 

should have a separate article and vote for full-time Fire Department. 

Chief Galloway replied that they do not always get the same calls that the Fire Department does. 

Dispatch does pick up the calls and redirect the ones that they cannot respond to the Fire 

Department. 

Chairman Trow said that the Fire Department and the EMS personnel under the guidance of the 

Chief Galloway are trying to make sure that this town has an adequate response to any call that 

comes in. 

Mindy Atwood asked when this specific decision about the budget would be made. 

Chairman Trow said that on the next meeting, the Town Manager will present the budget as a 

rough guide and then the Selectmen will define the details. The final decision will be made on 

January 10.  

 

3. PUBLIC COMMENTS: 

• Chris Whitehouse said that the budget season is coming and as he had dug through reports, had 

seen increases in the water department’s budget. The school was better and at 27%. He had heard 

that the Fire Department would possibly be full time. He said that from all the calls in the Fire 

Department, only 3.5% are actually fires. They have many emergency services like medical 

emergencies, and he would suggest that if they put anything together, that should be a full-time 

ambulance service. His last comment was in reference to inflation. He said that his water bill had 

gone up 35%, groceries probably 20-25%, his electricity is almost doubled. So, while going into 

the budget season when the employees are going to say what they need, the board of selectmen 

should ask them do they really need it this year. He thinks that many people are going to struggle 

to keep up and large increases of taxes are not what they need. 

• Lisa Hoekstra asked if there is a time for the public to ask about the budget and the answer was 

at the deliberative session on the first Tuesday of February. They can also allocate the first hour at 

the Selectmen’s meetings for public input. She said that the town had voted for the Code 

Enforcement Officer and agreed to that, they wanted that, and now they are changing that. Town 

Manager Martinez responded that they did not change that and if they find a person to fill the 

position and actually take the job, it will be filled. 

 

4. SELECTMEN ACTION 

• Advisory Budget Reappointment- Linda Tanner 

Motion to reappoint Linda Tanner to the Advisory Budget Committee by Selectman 

Gallup seconded by Vice-Chairman Gottling. All voted in favor. 

 

• Recreation Reappointments-Jesse Socci, Daniel Whitmoyer & Samantha Heino 

Motion to reappoint Jesse Socci, Daniel Whitmoyer & Samantha Heino to Recreation by 

Selectman Hathorn seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in favor. 

 

• Review and Sign Representation Letter for 2021 Audit 



Motion to authorize the Chairman and the Town Manager to sign the Representation 

Letter for 2021 Audit by Selectman Gallup seconded by Selectman Wallace. All voted in 

favor. 

 

5. TOWN MANAGER REPORTS 

• December 26th Meeting (possibly rescheduled) 

Chairman Trow said that this meeting is scheduled on the day after Christmas, and it will be 

either cancelled or pushed.  

The Town Manager Martinez said that they recommend being rescheduled for December 27 

because they have many things coming thereafter, the Budget public hearing will be on January 

10. 

The board agreed to tentatively have the meeting rescheduled for December 27, 2022. November 

8 is the election day, and their presence is requested, so she asked the selectmen if for whatever 

reason they cannot be there, to let her know in advance. They all confirmed their presence for 

that day. That morning they checked the ballot machine, and everything had gone well, and they 

said that she appreciated the citizen’s present and participation in that process. She thanked 

Chairman Trow for his help. They have not received the tax rate yet, but she said it is not just 

them. She thanked Craig and the Highway Department for the work on the shed that they had 

done at the library. 

Town Manager Martinez asked for direction about the draft budget in terms of Fire Department 

and ARPA Funds. 

Chairman Trow suggested that at least for starting point, the Fire Department proposal would be 

a warrant article. It almost does not matter how it is presented initially, as long as it is a clear 

dollar value of change and Selectmen can decide if they roll it into the budget or keep it separate. 

He said that the simplest thing is to put the costs into the budget and have a sheet as an 

amendment.       

 

6. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

Chairman Trow said they need to think timing wise about for Town Manager’s year review and 

schedule an in-person meeting.  

 

The Sunapee Selectmen will be holding a non-public session under RSA 91-A:3II(b)--The 

hiring of any person.  

 

The Sunapee Selectmen will be holding a non-public session under RSA 91-A:3II(a)--The 

dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any employee. 

 

7. UPCOMING MEETINGS: 

11/2-7:00PM-Conservation Committee, Town Meeting Room  

11/3-6:30PM-Zoning Board Meeting, Town Meeting Room  

11/4-8:00AM-All Day Town Budget Meeting, Town Meeting Room  

11/8-5:30PM-Recreation Committee Meeting, Town Meeting Room  

11/9-5:00PM-Energy Committee Meeting, Town Meeting Room  

11/10-7:00PM-Planning Board Meeting, Town Meeting Room  

11/11-Town Office Closed for Veteran’s Day 



 

Meeting Adjourned 10:10PM 

Respectfully submitted, 

Rajmonda Selimi 
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2022 Paid Time Off 
Revision Requests
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Vacation Policy: Current vs Proposed
*Currently vacation is accrued this year and available for use next year

We are asking to move to a typical accrual schedule where Vacation is earned and available as soon as it is earned.
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Vacation Policy: Current vs Proposed
*The vacation amounts earned each year are the same, only the time of availability is changing.
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Holiday Policy: Current vs Proposed
*We are asking to add three holidays and mirror the Federal Holiday schedule
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Bereavement Policy: Current vs Proposed
*We are asking to extend Bereavement to Regular Part-Time employees
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Longevity Pay Proposed
*We are asking to add Longevity Pay for all employees
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Sick Policy: Current vs Proposed
*To Offset the “asks”, we propose to end the sick buyout
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Overtime Policy: Current vs Proposed
*To Offset the “asks”, we propose to calculate Overtime on only actual hours worked
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Overtime by Department
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Summary of Proposed Changes
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in transition to a safer service

Chief John Galloway, October 31, 2022
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▪Fire fighting and emergency medical 
assistance have a long and distinguished 
history in Sunapee.

▪They have evolved from private provision, 
through volunteer operation to the present 
system of part-time personnel employed by 
the town

▪Throughout history, the service has been 
characterized by dedication and 
commitment to public service.

▪Current members of the Fire Department 
stand proudly in that long tradition
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CURRENT SUNAPEE ROLL-CALL 
AND BUDGET

▪1 part-time stipend Chief

▪28 Members
▪This includes certified firefighters, 
medically trained firefighters, and 
non-certified members

▪On-call members paid by the hour, 
$11.44-$19.76/hr depending on 
qualifications

▪FY22 Approved budget: $373,948.96
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THE PUBLIC 
PERCEPTION
▪We are very grateful for all the positive 
feedback we get for our work…

▪…but we would like everyone to have a 
complete picture of what is actually 
happening

▪And that includes some areas where we 
need to improve the service
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AREAS WHERE IMPROVEMENTS 
ARE NEEDED
Our ability to respond to calls

The speed of the response

The non-urgent but still vital 
responsibilities of the service

The insurance rating for the town
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A WORD OF 
CAUTION

I have data to support the points I am making, 
but: 

▪One of the non-urgent tasks that needs 
improvement is record-keeping

▪I have been able to digitize some of it, since I 
started two-and-a-half years ago…

▪…but records are still incomplete and must be 
treated as indicators rather than strictly accurate 
individual numbers

▪If they are inaccurate, they err on the low side -
the real numbers will be higher

▪What they DO show, beyond doubt, is where 
problems exist with our service
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▪We do not answer all calls

▪In 2021, 17 calls went unanswered

▪As of October, of this year, we were 
unable to answer 32 calls:

▪The number of calls going 
unanswered is nearly doubling each 
year.
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▪Year-to-date, there were 78 calls (15%), with 
only one person responding

▪Two-In, Two-Out” The standard is found in the: 
Code of Federal Regulation (29 CFR 1910.134) 
California Code of Regulation (CCR, Title 8, 
section 5144) The standard is also referred to 
in: NFPA 1710 – Having four persons assigned 
to an engine company which would allow two 
firefighters to enter a burning structure with 
two still outside.

Percent of calls 

with One Person 

Responding

2019 2020 2021 2022(Oct)

18% 18% 18% 15%
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▪ In the past, members tended to live and work in the town.

▪ Their employers were happy to let them leave work to answer calls

▪ Today, most members live or work outside town

▪ Employers today are less willing to give time off to answer calls

▪ Annual certification requirements, limits the additional number of 
hours team members have to dedicate to SFD

▪ So, when pagers go off, there are times when no-one is available to respond
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▪National Fire Protection Association 
(NFPA) Standard 1710 establishes a 6-
minute guideline for fire department 
response time to a fire emergency.

▪In 2018, a Boston Globe 
Study focused on how response time 
can relate to the cost of property 
damage

▪ The results show that by 9 minutes 
$61,000 of damage will occur

RESPONSE TIME: PROPERTY LOSS:

3 minutes $27,000

5 minutes $34,000

7 minutes $41,000

9 minutes $61,000

** Based on 2018 Boston Globe Study **
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▪In 2021 our average response time 
was over 10.0 minutes

▪At the same time, the need to respond 
quickly to medical and fire 
emergencies gets more urgent for 
every type of call

▪Modern firefighting and medical 
emergency equipment gives us the 
opportunity save more lives - as long 
as we can get there quickly

Month

Average of 

Response Time 

(Minutes)

Jan 9.82

Feb 10.65

Mar 9.39

Apr 9.73

May 10.06

Jun 11.13

Jul 9.57

Aug 9.55

Oct 11.21

Nov 11.56

Dec 9.29

Overall Average 10.18
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▪ As Covid-19 cases have reduced, people 
are doing more which requires an increase 
of non-emergencies for our department

▪ Almost half of our annual work included 
non-emergency services

▪ Apart from record-keeping which I have 
already mentioned, the Department does 
not have resources to keep pace with:

▪ The demand for inspections of homes and 
businesses

▪ Burn Permits

▪ Fire prevention work

▪ Legally-required documentation
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ARE WE AT RISK FROM 
UNDER-INVESTMENT?

▪ The present level of provision 
creates some element of risk for 
the town

▪ So far that risk has not been 
exposed - there have been no 
major incidents

▪ The Firewards share my belief 
that this is no longer prudent

▪ We are pushing our luck
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Fire Chief becomes full time

Extra per diem shifts are created at $19 per hour

Provide two people at the Fire House, 24/7

Total budget: $723,009

Increase: $349,060

Cost per household: $0.12 per thousand; Median Annually 

$35.28
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The Fire House is 

staffed round the 

clock

All calls are 

answered by 

certified firefighters 

and EMTs

Calls are answered 

by at least two 

personnel

All response 

times will be under 

5 min

Non-urgent tasks are 

handled in a timely 

manner

Insurance rating 

improvesDraf
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Numbers of full-time 

Fire Department personnel

Approved 

Fire Department Budgets

New London 3 594,000

Newport 7 (2 per diem) 627,000

Bristol 9 1,172,000

Moultonborough 4 1,086,000

Sanbornton 3 (7 per diem) 640,000

Sunapee 0 (per diem) 374,000
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INSURANCE 
RATING

▪An ISO rating is a measurement insurance 
companies use to assess a Fire 
Department’s ability to protect the community.

▪It is marked on a scale of one to ten. The lower 
number the better.

▪Sunapee FD’s rating is 5/5x - somewhere around 
the mid-point

▪A better ISO rating helps keep insurance costs 
down

▪If we could achieve a better rating, for example by 
better staffing, it would save money on 
homeowner’s insurance across the whole town
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An ounce of 
prevention is worth a 
pound of cure

Benjamin Franklin, 
1706-1790Draf

t
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	10.31.2022�Board of Selectman�Meeting
	Vacation Policy: Current vs Proposed�*Currently vacation is accrued this year and available for use next year�We are asking to move to a typical accrual schedule where Vacation is earned and available as soon as it is earned.
	Vacation Policy: Current vs Proposed�*The vacation amounts earned each year are the same, only the time of availability is changing.
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